Faculty Senate Minutes
Wednesday September 5, 2007

Taft-Botner Room Killian 104

3-5 PM

I. Administrative Procedures

A. Roll Call

Members Present: Millicent Abel, Lydia Aydlett, Mary Kay Bauer, Richard Beam, Ted Coyle, Laura Cruz, Jamie Davis, Jill Ellern, Steven Ha, Eleanor Hilty, Gary Jones, Don Livingston, Frank Lockwood, Marylou Matoush, Erin McNelis, Nancy Newsome, Sean O’Connell, Phillip Sanger, Krista Schmidt, Lori Seischab, Austin Spencer, Kathy Starr, Jack Summers, Michael Thomas, Ben Tholkes, Laura Wright. 

Members with Proxy: Terry Folger, Jill Ghnassia, Ron Mau, Sharon Metcalfe
Members Absent: Wayne Billon, Edward Case, Myron Leonard
B. Approval of the Minutes from April, 2007

Need to change the location of the overflow meeting. Minutes approved. 
Comment: We should have received with the minutes with a list of approved curriculum items and we did not. 

II. Council Reports

A. Academic Policy and Review Council: Sean O’Connell, Chair

We inherited a lot of business so we are ready to get started. Our first meeting is a week from Friday. We will meet the first Friday of each month into December. Our major item is the curriculum review process. 

Comment: Where is the MA in Entrepreneurship? We have to have this catalogued by December

Response: I do not know at this time, but I have asked for the information on all the pending items. 

B. Collegial Review Council: Lydia Aydlett and Nancy Newsome, Co-Chairs

The co-chairs will be meeting tomorrow and get our membership list from Laura Cruz. We don’t have any backlog from last year, so we will address current issues. 

C. Faculty Affairs Council: Philip Sanger, Chair

I’ve also been waiting for a list of members from Laura Cruz. There are some issues still remaining, including Intellectual Property, which is top on the agenda. We don’t have a policy about faculty-owned businesses which should be added. If anyone has other issues, please give them to me. 
Comment: There were three or four items that came up at the Faculty Caucus. 

Comment: Do we have a final copy of the part-time faculty recommendation?

Comment: Ask Laura. She should have a copy. 

Comment: It has passed through Academic Affairs and is currently binding. 
III. Other

A. Old Business

1. Report from the Senate Rules Committee

Comment: We have been frustrated by the progress of the Senate in addressing restructuring. This summer, Laura Cruz, Jill Ellern, and Richard Beam, formed an ad hoc rules committee. About a week ago, I sent a list of recommended changes to the by-laws of the faculty and the faculty senate. It is a significant re-write of the current section 3 of the faculty handbook. As a Senate, we can change our own bylaws, but changing the by-laws of the general faculty requires an open hearing and eventual vote by the general faculty. Given the length of time that process is likely to take and given that it would be helpful to have this in place before next Spring’s election cycle, it is my hope we can at least start this process today. The report from the Rules committee is before you. Most of the changes are to language and organization, but there are some substantive changes as well. I would be happy to entertain a motion to adopt these as written and circulated, with minor editorial changes. 
Comment: How many people have had a chance to read this document? [Show of hands]

Comment: If I understood it right, there are a number of instances of incorrect nomenclature. 

Comment: We acknowledge that there are minor editing matters that must be cleaned up before the document becomes policy. 

Comment: About 80% of this was just cleaned up, about 20% was new. The new include membership in the center and the makeup of the councils. We set the optimal size of the senate at 20-25 and worked backwards to achieve a percentage for representation across the colleges. We were trying to avoid creep. The current language gives every new college two senators automatically, plus more for the number of faculty. 

Comment: We were hoping to start to move on this as soon as possible. It is disappointing how few people have read it. 

Comment: Another way to consider membership is the amount of work that the Faculty Senate is being asked to do. 

Comment: Apportionment in the senate has not been looked at in many years…before Newt Smith’s term. 

Comment: The membership requirements on the councils have become unwieldy. [Gives example from document] All of a sudden, a council could become bigger than the senate. We have proposed what we hope is a better way to do this, i.e. with smaller, more efficient councils. 

Comment: In the new language, senate shall have representatives from each of the colleges and the library. There is also an escape clause which allows deans to decline to fill seats. This was to help smaller units. 
Comment: It’s not fair to make a motion when so many people haven’t read it. 

Comment: Shouldn’t this come through a committee?

Comment: It has. The rules committee is a duly constituted body of the Faculty Senate. 

Comment: There are some important things in here about elections. If we don’t pass this soon, we will not be able to fill chairs appropriately without campus-wide elections. It is an awkward transitional year. 

Comment: I suggest that we use a different formula for determining the composition of the senate. Our current by-laws require a cast of thousands. With changes in the TPR process, we can cut those down. Let’s look at the work load. 

Comment: I move that we accept updates, factual changes, and errors but that we have further discussion about the composition and other substantive issues.  

Comment: Does that really help to move it forward? 

Comment: It does allow us to disseminate it and to move forward with other issues. 

Comment: The composition ratio is based on the Faculty Assembly’s practice. 

Comment: I propose tabling the motion [Motion withdrawn]. I request that all senators please before the next meeting take a good careful look at this document and these proposals. Specific suggestions and ideas should be sent to the senate leadership. 

Comment: If I understood the proposed motion, it addresses the 80%, by taking these sections out, it would enable us to read the important sections without being distracted by the rest. 

Comment: The Chair will make this edit and send out the new content areas to the senators before the last meeting. Hopefully, we can take major constructive action on it at the next meeting. 
Comment: The Senate does need to have a rules committee. Our proposal includes the idea that the Vice Chair serve as chair of the rules committee. We need four additional volunteers from the senate to serve on this committee. If this passes, though, the committee may not have that much to do. 

Comment: Can non-senators serve on this committee?

Comment: No, according to the by-laws they have to be senators. The new rules committee can change that. 

B. New Business

1. Open Caucus Responses 

Comment: This was a small, but enthusiastic group. There was the notion that we explore the idea of a faculty ombudsman (to Faculty Affairs). 
Comment: Is there an e-mail floating around about mediation? [No, something else]
Comment: There was a request for faculty input on the student laptop requirement.

Comment: Why a laptop?

Comment: It does allow for some economy (fewer computer labs, for example). This is especially true with increased penetration of the wireless network. 

Comment: Faculty are concerned that laptops in the classroom will distract students. They would like the option of being able to say yeah or nay to allowing students to have them. 

Comment: That would not change. As a faculty member, you have the right to restrict the use of computers in your classroom. 

Comment: Are we going to switch to Vista anytime soon?
Comment: The University deliberately postponed this. It is a complex switch. 

Comment: There was some brief discussion as to how to deal with changes to the TPR process. We are in a transitional phase and some faculty are caught in between the requirements. [For CRC to discuss]

Comment: The usual question of parking came up. If Faculty Affairs wants to wade in on the issue, they are welcome to. Many people on this campus don’t understand that there is no state funding for parking. It is paid for out of our parking permit fees. We can do it, but we will end up paying for it. 

Comment: There was also some discussion of the faculty load initiative. Can we get an update? 

Comment: Faculty Affairs should look into this. 

Comment: There were some concerns expressed about the purchasing process for the University. There is some action being taken on a small-scale to affect that, but several people mentioned that there seemed to be some real inefficiencies. This is an issue for Academic Affairs as well as Faculty Affairs. 

Comment: There is a system-wide movement to look at this. How do we get connected to do be informed about what’s going on there? 

Comment: This is coming through Administration and Finance as a part of the PACE initiative. 

Comment: Another issue was the desirability of having general campus-wide research assistance. There is particular need for expertise in quantitative analysis. 

Comment: We have a faculty fellow in research. [Not anymore]

Comment: We used to have a faculty statistician. There are a lot of faculty asking for help with this. 

Comment: The Institutional Research office has student support for some of these projects. This is an expansion of our role, however. 

Comment: The Faculty Center is perhaps the best place for this person to be. 

IV. Reports

A. Administrative Report: John Bardo
Thank you for giving me time. I am going to try to attend Faculty Senate as often as I can and answer any questions you may have. Now that the Provost model is in place, I have more time to do such things. 

1. Admissions and Enrollment
Our enrollment is at a record 9055. What we became very clear is that we were on a track to increase our academic standards, but they had begun to erode. We had a bifurcated student body, the honors students and then another group taken to make our numbers. We decided to make some significant changes in how we recruit. Our retention rate will be down, probably the lowest in the system, but it is a natural outcome of the nature of these classes. Our freshmen class this year is smaller by about 300, but these are the 300 students who should not have been admitted last year. It is the result of some good decisions at the admissions office. We have a new approach to admissions now. Appalachian State, for example, had 13,000 prospects. Last week, we had 19,000. Our admissions model calls for faculty to spend time with the good students. Parents are a major influence for 83% of kids who go to college and they do so because of the relationships that are built. Based on the numbers, we are setting a target for no more than about 1500 students for next year’s freshmen class. Admissions uses a four-category approach, those you know you’re going to take: those you want to have more understanding of who they are, but they have potential, they will be examined by a committee who will look at them in terms of fit. Third category is waitlisted. We will start a waitlist in October. If they are not good enough to get into the first two categories, they will be candidates for the summer potential program, which is also increasing its standards. As we increase the standard quality of the student, their target moves. Secondly, we are trying to increase the number of resident-credit transfer students. Our growth has been here and in graduate students with huge increases in distance education. 

2. Branding
We are negotiating a contract with a company that specializes in higher education. If done well and right, branding gives you language to talk about what we are doing as a university. We will be doing a retreat the second week of October. All of you are invited. It will be a half-day, folks from the branding company will be there. They will explain what branding is and then we will ask for input on what the issues are. Faculty, students, staff, alumni, community members will all be asked to come. The QEP is about synthesis, but that term is not going to be meaningful to 17 year olds. We will have another half day retreat for engagement and trying to create linkages that serve the QEP. 

3. Health Building
We are now looking at drafts for this (Board of Trustees has reviewed it). It is going to be spectacular. It has every probability of rivaling the Fine Arts Building in terms of stature. Assuming the state goes along with it, the intent is to adhere to green requirements. The design is such that it does not overwhelm the hillsides. The faculty offices all have windows, it is a solar building, etc. More information will be shared with campus. 
Comment: Will Construction Management students be allowed to be a part of this process?

Response: Historically, we have included students yet but I can’t tell you where that is right now. 

4. Tenure Process
The tenure process has been undergoing legal review at the GA level. Some time next week we anticipate this review will be completed. The changes are minor, mostly in wording and not in intent. Erskine Bowles can sign off on this without a meeting of the Board of Governors, so once the review is complete we await only his action. 

5. Searches
We are doing three dean’s searches: library, Kimmel School, and Education. Endowed chairs are moving forward. The Provost’s office is handling the budgets and processes for this. Staff and faculty raises will be announced this month and retroactive to July. The system’s goal is to move WCU’s salaries to the top 20% of its peer institutions. The adjustment depends on the department and how recently you were hired.
B. Faculty Assembly: Gary Jones

I would like to share the agenda items from the Faculty Assembly [Handout]. 

There is a move afoot to evaluate administrators system-wide. The Faculty Assembly wants to do a better job coordinating with Board of Governors. Lots of talk about distance education. WCU is being buzzed about because of its QEP and being at the forefront of the engaged university. They are also working to liaison more effectively with faculty development centers. We are blessed with an outstanding faculty center, but others are not so lucky. We are doing a review of the post-tenure review process. Sustainability is a system-wide initiative. It is connected to PACE, especially energy conservation but it also includes waste management and other less political topics. 
C. SGA: Aaron Bloemsma

D. Staff Forum: Jed Tate

We are continuing discussion on coordination between the UNC system and the staff organizations. We just finished the first round of work on the staff scholarship. We identified the first recipient of the scholarship yesterday. I appreciate the opportunity to speak regularly to the senate. 

E. Chair’s Report: Richard Beam 

1. Kevin Lee has resigned for personal reasons. The question arises to seeking a replacement. He is from Arts &Sciences but is now from Fine Arts. Right now, Fine and Performing arts is represented by one senator. That is perhaps not quite fair, it is nowhere near the proportions that we have proposed. I would like the agreement of the senate that we seek a replacement from the College of Fine and Performing Arts. If that is your will, I will contact Dr. Kehrberg for an appropriate replacement. 

Motion to replace from the college. Voice vote. Unanimous. Motion passes. 

2. At the Board of Trustees meeting last week, they passed the motion that those with the designation ‘lecturer’ are considered to those holding rank and so they are now eligible for the optional retirement program. This is something we should be very pleased about. 

3. We have been asked to provide faculty members for two committees. I received many volunteers in response to the e-mail I sent out. I have handed out a ballot so that the senate may choose from these volunteers. Please select those appropriate candidates for these two committees. I will collect the ballots at the end of the meeting. The top vote-receivers will be announced by e-mail once I tabulate the results. 
4. If you haven’t looked at the report of the VA Tech review panel, it is available on-line. I would encourage you to review it, though it is long and complicated. It contains some recommendations that WCU might want to consider. The executive committee of the University Advisory Committee will also be asked to consider these. Certainly implicit is the suggestion is that there need to be some adjustments in policies, procedures, and actions relating to privacy issues and reporting methods, which has definite repercussions for us. 

Meeting Adjourned. 
Respectfully submitted, 

Laura Cruz, Secretary of the Faculty Senate

